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New York state workers' average pay second highest in U.S.

Written by Joseph Spector 

December 3, 2011  

New York ranked second in the nation last year in average gross pay for state employees, but ranked 26th in the per capita cost of the state workforce, a report Friday from a Rochester-based think tank found.

The average pay for state workers in New York was $55,662 in 2010, the report from the Center for Governmental Research said, based on an analysis of U.S. Census of Governments data. New Jersey topped the list at $56,179, and California was third at $53,926.

Of the six top-paying states, New York had the largest increase in pay between 2009 and 2010, up 3.4 percent, the analysis found.

"Everyone seems to want cheaper government, but as the cost of government is mostly in salaries, cheaper government only comes from cutting the number of public workers or trimming average pay," Joseph Stefko, the center's director of public finance, said in a statement.

The report found that New York ranked 26th in the per capita cost of its state workforce — if the cost were evenly divided among every man, woman and child in the state. The cost per New York resident was $826 in 2010. Alaska ranked first in that metric at $2,225 per capita.

The Center for Governmental Research is a nonprofit group that provides research to municipalities and economic analyses.

Workers in the private sector earned less on average than state workers in 2010. According to the federal Bureau of Labor Statistics, the average annual wage for all employees in New York was $51,700. In the Rochester metro area, the average pay was $43,210.

This year, Gov. Andrew Cuomo and the state's largest unions reached agreements that freeze state workers' pay for the next several years and required employees to pay more for health care.

Stephen Madarasz, spokesman for the Civil Service Employees Association, said the average CSEA worker makes about $40,000 a year. The overall numbers may be skewed by higher-paid management employees, he said. New York also has a high cost of living, he said.

"We're more highly unionized" than other states, Madarasz added, "and having a union in place is going to help with pay and benefits."

A review by Gannett's Albany bureau in March found that the number of state employees dipped slightly over the past decade. The employment rolls for state government declined significantly among state agencies but rose at the state colleges.

From 2000 through 2010, the overall state workforce dropped by just 420 employees, or 0.2 percent, to a total of 266,816 full- and part-time workers. But employment at the State University of New York and the City University of New York was up 9 percent at SUNY schools to 71,312 employees, and up 30 percent at CUNY to a total of 29,282 workers. School officials said the growth was due to record student enrollment.

The number of employees at state agencies dropped 7.2 percent over the decade, down 13,000 employees to a total of 166,222. The Center For Governmental Research has set up a searchable online database of U.S. Census of Governments data at govistics.com.

Includes reporting by staff database specialist Sean Lahman.
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